
 

So much happening in our part of the 
world.  Get out and enjoy. 

Volunteering Opportunities: 

2, 9, 16, 23 & 30th June Botanic Garden 
Working Bees - p2 
5th June - Community Association HG 
7th June - Residence & Rate Payers 
Association - p2 

9th June - History Room cataloguing 
photos. p2 
Snappy Gappians  - p4 
Halls Gap Landcare - p6 

Events:  

5th-9th June FREE breast screening - p9 
10th  June -Nature Play, WAMA – p15 
10th June International knit in public 
day 
11th June Halls Gap Market - p12 & 21 
16th June FOGG talk—Aboriginal Art, 
Ben Gun  
17th APS Talk - Desert Discovery, Neil 
Macumber 
25th June Pomonal Village Market-p21 
28th June GFS - Screening The Dry-p14 
Neighbourhood House activities - p10 
Pomonal Men's Shed activities - p13 

 Wrap up... 
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May 2023 - Rainfall by Chas: 

72.5 mm for May 2023 bringing the 
progressive total for May to 250 mm. 

This compares to the same period last 
year of 67 mm for May 2023 with a 
progressive total of 251 mm. 

As of the 31st May Lake Bellfield is 
holding 68,620 ML or 87% full 
compared to the same period last year 
of 51,260 ML or 65% full. 

The total system is holding 359,720 ML 
or 64.20% full compared to the same 
period last year of 165,620 ML or 29.56 
% full. 

Mount William received 143.8 mm for 
May 2023. The highest temperature of 
12.8 C.  was recorded on the 14th of 
May 2023 and the lowest temperature 
of -1.4 C was recorded on the 7th May 
2023. The highest wind speed of  

96 km/h was recorded on the 3rd of 
May 2023. 

Well at the end of the month we will say good bye to Budja Budja 
Neighbourhood House (BBNH).  Thanks to Budja Budja Aboriginal 
Cooperative for their support for the neighbourhood house over 
the  last 8 years.   I know this might make some of you sad.  

However there is always a silver lining… Say hello to the new Halls Gap 
Neighbourhood House (HGNH).   

Over the last 12 months there has been many meetings on the 
future of the neighbourhood house.  Alison with the support of  
Neighbourhood Houses Victoria, volunteers, community 
members and the Northern Grampians Shire  have been 
working hard to ensure  Halls Gap and surrounding communities 
still have their Neighbourhood House.   

Come 1st July you can visit Alison in her new space at the Hub in Halls Gap.  
Programs will continue to run during the transformation.  Once settled in we will be 
introducing some new activities.  And of course we will have an official opening in 
July - details to follow.   

STATS BY CHAS... 

Articles for July FTG need to  
be received by the 25th June 
2023. See page 11 for details 
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History Room working afternoon.   
If you would like to help catalogue some of the 
many photographs in the History Room there 
will be a working afternoon on Thursday June 8, 
2pm-4.30pm.  We would love to welcome 
you.  Please note the change of date for this 
month only (Working afternoons are usually 
held on the first Thursday of the month).   Jen 

History Room 

Who are we? - we are an association, formed in 
1999, that advances the interests of our residents 
and ratepayers.  Our meetings provide a forum for 
public discussion of local matters and as a group 
often take actions on agreed positions.   We 
make representations to outside bodies such as 
NGS, Parks Vic, Landcare, Vic Roads.  We meet 
quarterly and our NGS Councillor, Mr Trevor Gready, 
attends and informs us on council matters and 
follows up on issues that we may have raised 
previously. 

Connection with a NGS Councillor may prove 
invaluable in the future as it is highly likely that the 
result of the Victorian Electoral Commission's review 
of NGS structure is going to do away with wards 
altogether and Associations like ours will become 
more important if outlying areas in the shire are to 
have a voice. 

Membership of this group is open to all residents of 
HG together with ratepayers of the Shire of 
Northern Grampians.  Membership is currently $10 
per year.  We are a not-for-profit group.  The funds 
raised cover the cost of registration of our 
association with any accumulated funds donated to 
appropriate causes, voted for by members.  The 
minutes of each meeting are sent to all members.  

 With the retirement of our long 
serving President, Mr Paul 
Turner, and no nominations for 
this position, the HGRRA is in 
danger of dissolving.  

For the good work of our group 
to continue we need a leader. 
Please consider the possibility 
that YOU could fill this role.  The 
main role will be that of chairing 
our meetings.  This and other 

duties, such as contacting authorities, 
representations etc can/will be undertaken in 
collaboration with the current Secretary and 
Treasurer. 

Next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday  7th  June 
at 7.30pm in the Supper Room, Centenary Hall, Halls 
Gap 

If you are interested please contact Jen 
O'Donoghue 0409 250 848 or PM Jen via Facebook 

 Wildlife Art Museum of Australia  
(WAMA) have sent out their 
Autumn Newsletter.  If you would 
like to keep up to date with all 
the happenings of WAMA email: 
info@wama.net.au 

You can always find more 
information on their website:  https://wama.net.au/ 

Next local event Nature Play on Sunday 10th June 
2023– see page 10 for details.  

HALLS GAP  RATEPAYERS ASSOCIATION 

It's been cold and damp 
but a few of our 
volunteers have been 
working and several of 
our regulars who have 
been away are beginning 

to return. So I am proposing that for June we 
schedule a working bee every Friday, except if it is 
actually raining. Last Friday it was cold and damp 
but I was joined by a new volunteer Emily who 
helped me put up some posters in our office that 
came to us from the wildflower show, before we 
ventured out to do some weeding. And a big thanks 
to Warren who has kept our grass and gravel areas 
looking well tended.   Margo 

Botanic Garden News 

COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION HALLS GAP 

Next meeting of Community Association of Halls Gap 
will be on Monday 5th June 2023 at 4.30pm in the 
Supper room at Centenary Hall.    
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Planning underway for the commencement of CDS Vic 

Victoria’s container deposit scheme, CDS Vic, will commence on 1 November 2023. 

VicReturn has been appointed as the Scheme Coordinator, and Visy, TOMRA Cleanaway and Return-It 
have been appointed as the three Network Operators. Together, the Scheme Coordinator and the 
Network Operators will be responsible for delivering the scheme and for providing a network of refund 
collection points across the state. 

The scheme will significantly increase the volume and quality of recycling, reduce litter and waste, and 
create new economic opportunities. The CDS’s operations are expected to generate over 640 direct 
jobs.  

https://vicreturn.com.au/ 

Network Operator zones 

Victoria is divided into 6 CDS zones with each Network Operator responsible for establishing and 
maintaining refund collection points in 2 zones.  
 
Collection points 

Network Operators will be responsible for establishing and maintaining a network of refund collection 
points in their appointed zones. 

Businesses, charities, community groups and local governments can operate collection points by sub-
contracting to Network Operators. Visy, TOMRA Cleanaway and Return-It are actively reaching out to 
local councils and other stakeholders to provide information about their role as Network Operators, and 
opportunities to be involved. 

As part of the procurement process, Network Operators were required to demonstrate how they will 
support businesses, charities, community groups and local governments to participate in CDS Vic. 

Network Operators will provide more information on how to register interest to be a collection point 
operator in the coming months. To express your interest in running a refund collection point, contact the 
Network Operator who is appointed to your local area. 

Return-It 
www.returnit.com.au 
info@returnit.com.au 

TOMRA-Cleanaway 
www.mytomra.com.au 
enquiries@tomracleanaway.com.au 

Visy 
www.visy.com.au  

Keep up to date  
There are lots of ways you can 
keep up to date with Recycling 
Victoria 
Find us at – 
www.recycling.vic.gov.au or 
recycling.victoria@delwp.vic.gov.au 
Sign up for future updates 
Join the conversation on Twitter and 
LinkedIn  

https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/p75c1j
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/5z6c1j
mailto:info@returnit.com.au
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/ls7c1j
mailto:enquiries@tomracleanaway.com.au
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/1k8c1j
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/dyad1j
mailto:recycling.victoria@delwp.vic.gov.au?subject=Recycling%20Victoria%20enquiry
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/tqbd1j
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/9icd1j
https://t.e2ma.net/click/5jyr6e/h9dyhjy/pbdd1j


Page 4  
 

 

Hello Halls Gap! 

Snappy Gappians here, coming to you with a summary of the Community Resilience Workshop we held 

on May 2nd.  What a great night!  We were so pleased with how the workshop went and we couldn’t have 
done it without the community members that came, so… thank you so much for coming and contributing! 

We’ve put together a nifty little PowerPoint presentation that outlines what we spoke about on the 
evening; along with a complete list of the ideas presented and voted on.  If you’d like us to send it to you, 
please email us at snappygappians@gmail.com – but to give you some idea, here are the top ideas that 
were voted for on the night: 

 

•Hold a Halls Gap disco 
•Create a central source of local information and promote it 
•Map community groups and their roles, and communications channels –master list 
•With Landcare group, create a brochure on what to plant / not to plant 
•Map Halls Gap sectors as per Pomonal 
•Empower community groups to run a community event, BBQ, etc for a different event each month + hold 
community BBQs 
•Hold Community Fire Guard meetings 
•Map community services, skills, resources, and supplies + conduct a skills audit of permanent residents 
•Provide education opportunities so people know what to do in an event 
•Develop an early warning system 
•Identify and equip a property with cooling for the public, backup generators, and local water supply 
 

We’d love to hear from you if any of these ideas pique your interest and have you wanting to help out in 
any way. 

The Snappy Gappians are keen to continue to ‘make things happen’ and are exploring how we can continue 
to create a connected community – with the support and help from the whole community!  Stay tuned for 
the next event; and feel free to be in touch any time if you want to help out in any way. 

 

**Pics by Marty Schoo** 

mailto:snappygappians@gmail.com
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Halls Gap Emergency Factsheets 

The HGRG has developed four factsheets which should help you or your 
tourist guests in an emergency. The factsheets are: 

 

• Community Evacuation Information, which provides advice on who will coordinate the evacuation, how 
people will know when to evacuate, what to do when advised to evacuate, what to take, where to go, and 
so on 

• Survive the Heat, which provides advice on how to cope with the heat when outdoors or at home, how to 
recognise heat-related illnesses and what to do about them, and how to help others during extreme heat. 

• Surviving Terrorism, which provides advice on how to protect yourself and your family in the event of an 
active armed offender, an attack using explosives, a chemical weapon, or a hostile vehicle attack. 

• Hazardous Materials, which provides advice on what to do in the event of a chemical emergency caused 
by a residential or industrial fire, chemical spill, explosion, transport accident or similar event. 

Visitor Information Guides 

If a bushfire or flash flood is imminent, tourists will need to know what to do. Typically they will only be in 
Halls Gap for a few days, so will be looking for just the information they need to know, in one place, rather 
having to search for it on the web. The Resilience Group has developed two guides: 

• Visitor Information Guide – Bushfire 

• Visitor Information Guide – Flood and Landslides 

Where to get them 
The factsheets and guides can be downloaded from the HGRG web page on the community web site at 
https://hallsgapcommunity.org.au/directory/halls-gap-resilience-group/ 

If you are an accommodation provider, you may wish to provide copies of these factsheets and guides at 
your Reception Desk, or Visitor Book side-table, or in your Welcome pack, so that your guests know where to 
find information if an emergency arises. All of these documents are only one double-sided page long.  

       

The HGRG Has Ceased Operations 

This is the last article from the HGRG, which has now ceased operations.  

The 11th Annual “Run the Gap” event was held on Sunday 28 of May 2023. There were 
995 competitors who completed the scenic 6km run/walk along Fyans Creek, a 12km 
run including a lap across the wall at stunning Lake Bellfield, or the 21km trail run. All 
proceeds go to community projects to extend and enhance bike and walking paths. Plus 
$1 from each registration is donated to the “Grampians Walking Track Support Group” 
to help maintain walking tracks within Grampians National Park. Congratulations to the 
organising team and the volunteers who helped make this event a success.   

https://hallsgapcommunity.org.au/directory/halls-gap-resilience-group/
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Halls Gap Landcare Update - June 2023  

 

Halls Gap Landcare is pleased with the great progress in weed control around town. The focus over the 
last month has been on Yarra Burgan (Kunzea ericoides) in High Road, Mackays Peak Road and behind 
the Halls Gap Caravan Park. Project Platypus and the Ararat Landmate crew have cut and mulched 
significant areas of this invasive plant and planted alternative local species when needed.  

Yarra Burgan is native to the east south east coast of Australia, but has become an invasive weed 
outside of its native territory. It can form dense thickets which contribute to bushfire risk in the 
summer period.  

We would like to support residents who are keen to remove Yarra Burgan. Please don’t hesitate to 
contact us should you like to see control works carried out on your property. At present other local 
native plants are available to replace any removed weeds.  

Soon we will commence control works on Watsonia (Watsonia Meriana var. Bulbillifera), a bulbous 
perennial plant native to South Africa brought to the area as an ornamental. It has long, pale-green, 
stiff leaves fanning out from a central point. Watsonia produces flowers on long stems of a variety of 
colours (pink, white and orange, etc.) in late Winter to Spring. Plants die back in late summer to 
autumn. A new population can spread quickly and form dense stands that outcompetes native 
vegetation. Watsonia grows in a range of places – in full sun or shade, and generally moist or even 
boggy areas.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Watsonia (Watsonia Meriana var. Bulbillifera)  

 

Anyone who would like information about our Landcare group and our activities within Halls Gap can 
go to our website: https://hallsgapcommunity.org.au/directory/halls-gap-landcare-group/ Graham 
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There are 2.65 million carers in Australia, and 750,000 live in Victoria. These are the unpaid family 
members and friends who support people with disability, the elderly, and people with mental health 
issues. 

Carers need care too. 
 
A lot of carers don’t think of themselves as a carer. They consider themselves a partner, daughter, 
mother, brother, father or friend simply doing what’s expected of them, regardless of the emotional, 
physical or financial stress it puts them under. That’s why they often don’t seek help. 

The Carer Gateway offers free, early intervention support to carers. 

Carers can access over-the-phone and in-person support including: 

• coaching 

• counselling 

• peer support 

• information and advice 

• online groups and courses 

• crisis and emergency support 
 
Anyone caring for a family member or friend with a disability, mental illness, who is frail, aged, or has a 
chronic condition may be eligible for support. Call 1800 422 737 or visit carergateway.gov.au. 

Carer Support Service keeps its valued carers informed of important updates and events through The 
Caring Times newsletter.  Latest issue can be found at: https://www.bhs.org.au/services-and-clinics/
community-services/carer-support-service/#:~:text=Please%20click%20here%20for%20the%20latest%
20issue 

The Cookbook for Carers 

The Carer Support Service team created The Cookbook for Carers during National 
Carers Week in 2021 to acknowledge the outstanding contributions carers make, 
while also providing our carers with a space to contribute and enjoy recipes from 
others. 

Inside the cookbook, you’ll meet some of our team members and also some of 
our wonderful carers who have kindly shared their stories.  

https://www.bhs.org.au/media/degfulay/carer-support-service-and-carer-gateway-cookbook-210-x-297
-mm-10.pdf 

tel:1800422737
https://www.carergateway.gov.au/
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    BUDJA BUDJA MEDICAL CLINIC    

20-22 Grampians Road     

Halls Gap 3381 

PH: 03 53 564751 

JUNE 2023 July 2023 

  
1st – 2nd Dr Ian Jones 
  
5th – 9th Dr Lisa Bendtsen 
  
12th PUBLIC HOLIDAY 
  
13th – 16th Dr Lisa Bendsten 
  
19TH – 23rd Dr Lisa Bendsten 
  
26th – 30th Dr Salmon Soban 
  
  
  

  
3rd – 7th Dr Jennifer Parsons 
  
10th – 14th Dr Jennifer Parsons 
  
17th – 21st Dr Jennifer Parsons 
  
24th – 28th Dr Katriona Ross 

If you do not fit the criteria, you can still book an appointment to 
get a flu vaccine script from the pharmacy.  
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We had a wonderful time at our biggest 
morning tea.  Great food, delicious tea 
and lots of talking. We raised over $200 
on the day.  We played a number of 
games including 2 rounds of Tea Trivia.   
Thanks to all who came and contributed 
to a wonderful community event.   Hope 
to see more locals next year.  I will 
have to come up with some new 
games.   

Alison  
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Term two holidays are fast approaching, and students have 
been enjoying a variety of different activities including ; 
walk to school day with the local Police Officers, Sarah and 
Chris, reconciliation day out at Concongella Primary 
School, and the Cluster Schools Cross Country hosted in 
Halls Gap where students enjoyed the local trails through 
the Botanic Gardens. 

Food glorious food to either 
enjoy on the day or take 
supplies home with you. 
Come along to our next 
markets on Sunday 11th 
June 9am until 1pm at the 
Rec Oval in Halls Gap. Plenty 
of parking - but arrive early 
or park in town and walk on 
down and enjoy the scenery 
of the town. Supporting our 
local producers and the 
small school of Halls Gap 
primary school.  

Our Grade 5/6s have also been participating with 
excitement in the community program called DASH. The 
DASH program Blue Light is an inquiry-based learning 
approach using fun and interactive activities with grade 
5 & 6 students to learn about community. Students 
learn about their values, strengths and interests and 
then design a 
project that 
acts on a local 

The school recently hosted a morning tea in celebration of 
mothers and other special people in the lives of our students. 
It was well attended and a great social morning where the 
students reading and cooking was appreciated by all. 

Don’t forget the Halls Gap Market on Sunday 11th June at 
the Recreation Reserve.  

Nickie Peters, Staff & Students at Halls Gap PS 

Halls Gap Primary School  
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Activities Update 

31st May2023 

 

We had another busy month at the shed with our members being involved in a variety of activities.  

Monday’s social sessions 9-30am – 3pm have been attended well with everyone enjoying a hot cuppa, 
snack and much very important men talk to save all the world’s problems, with some personal projects 
being tackled by all in the workshop. Every second Monday we are now running our woodwork sessions 
with students from Pomonal primary school, which is a great time for our members and the students alike. 

The first Tuesday of the month we have our “shed talk” session and this month we had a guest speaker 
giving us a talk and information on occupational therapy. 

The second Tuesday of the month we have our computer/smart phone session with Moya, she is helping 
our members understand the modern gadgets of this world we now live in. 

Wednesday’s 1pm – 4pm Frances is running our patchwork session and helping members with their 
patchwork and sewing projects. 

Thursday’s 9-30am – 3pm is our project session and has been quite busy with project for folk in the 
community and shed projects as we continue to refine the running and function of the workshop. 

We had a great information session on how to use our new defib unit in the meeting room followed by a 
lunch together. 

The last Sunday of each month we ran our (now quite famous) sausage sizzle at the Pomonal Village 
Market. This helps us raise some much-needed funds as well as being a great social time for all involved. It 
is also a great way of showing potential new members through the shed. 

The shed is very welcoming to new members, or anyone interested, feel free to drop in and have a look at 

what we are up to or for any information contact Russ Kellett on 0438 024 929. 
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Pomonal Mixed Bunch is a local art group that meet once a month at the Pomonal General Store/Pomonal 
Mens Shed.  We have monthly workshops where members share their skills.  We ran a gallery in Halls Gap 
called Grampians Studio and Gallery for a number of years and that is our incorporated name. Workshops 
have included painting, pastels, watercolour, weaving, felting, print making, plain air, landscape, pencil and 
sculpture.  Yearly membership is reasonable and our workshops are very affordable.  For more details 
contact Annette May via email: pomonalmixedbunch@gmail.com or ring on 0409 464 801. 
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Feel free to share with young people who 

may be interested in travelling to Melbourne 

for some winter creativity and entertainment. 

Free Goddess tickets for teens  

Under 16s can now access free tickets to ACMI’s Melbourne 

Winter Masterpieces exhibition Goddess: Power, Glamour, 

Rebellion. ACMI has also announced a new program of Goddess events including after-dark series 

Goddess Nights, as well as new music and movie events.  

As well as announcing the exhibition will be free for under-16s, ACMI has revealed a 
new suite of Goddess programming, including School Holiday Drop-in Workshops 
between 26 June – 7 July that will feature creative and crafty workshops to design 
characters inspired by kids’ favourite film and TV stars. 

ACMI has also added two more Goddess Nights live late-night events on 27 July and 
28 September, in addition to the already successful 25 May event. 

https://creative.vic.gov.au/news/2023/free-tickets-for-under-16s-as-acmis-goddess-continues-its-reign
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Halls Gap is 
a Cat Free 

Zone 

Halls Gap Market  

The Halls Gap Market was 
established in 1997 and is 
proudly brought to you by 
the Halls Gap Primary School. 
Located at the base of the 
Wonderland Range 
(Grampians) on the Halls Gap 

Recreation Oval, Grampians  Road, this truly unique 
market is a must.  

The Halls Gap Market is an outdoor market and 
boasts a range of high-quality stalls offering arts, 
crafts, fresh produce, plants, fine food, coffee and 
more. School families volunteer to run the website, 
booking system, set-up and general  organisation of 
the day. The students make and sell products, 
learning customer service, organisation and 
marketing skills along the way. There is also a 
fantastic raffle each market with great prizes. All 
proceeds go to the Halls Gap Primary School to 
purchase resources and engage relevant programs.  

Please check the website for information on 
becoming a stall holder:   

https://www.hallsgapmarkets.com.au/ 

Market Dates for 2023: 

King’s Birthday Weekend - Sunday 11th June 

AFL Grand Final Weekend - Sunday 1st October 

Melbourne Cup Weekend - Sunday 5th November 

Future Dates for 2024: 

Labour Day Weekend—Sunday 11th March 

Easter - Sunday 31st March 



FILL THE GAP COMMITTEE 

David, Pam, Abbie and Alison  

Please email your articles and photos to us 
by the 25th of each month to: 

neighbourhood.house@budjabudjacoop.org.au 

Upload your community events details to 
the Community Association webpage: 

www.hallsgapcommunity.org.au 
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Regular Events 

 Chas Mangle Justice of the Peace is available for witnessing documents in the Halls Gap 
Newsagency from 8am - 10am daily except Tuesday Ph. 0439 837 052 

 Peter Hilbig is also a Justice of the Peace and can undertake JP responsibilities by 
appointment.  Email peter@hilbig.id.au or telephone 0437 524 716.  

 History Room is open 2pm-4.30pm on MOST days. CLOSED Tuesday  

 Budja Budja Neighbourhood House - check the program at the house and online - https://
budjabudjaneighbourhoodhouse.org.au/ 

 Various  sport/fitness groups. Check the community website for details—
www.hallsgapcommunity.org.au 

Like our Halls Gap Community Association 
Facebook Page and/or Halls Gap Community 

Watch and Events Facebook Pages. 

To keep up to date with what is happening in 
Pomonal like Pomonal Community Connections 

Facebook page and/or Pomonal info & 
resources sharing Facebook Pages 

Fill The Gap newsletter acknowledges Aboriginal 
and Torres Strait Islander Peoples as the first 

Australians. 

  We acknowledge  the diversity of Indigenous 
Australia. 

 We respectfully recognise Elders past, present 
and emerging. 

  This newsletter was produced on Djab Wurrung 
country.  

Wildlife Rescue 

• Wildwood Wildlife Shelter – Gariwerd 

• Close to Halls Gap call Ian on 0413 921 171 

• Wildlife Victoria: 03 8400 7300  

• Help for Wildlife: 5356 4749 

• WRIN: 0419 356 433  

https://www.facebook.com/WildwoodWildlifeShelter

